
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, January 19, 2023, at 7:00 p.m., in 

the Council Chambers of City Hall.  The following individuals were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  
        

Mayor       Robbie Skinner        Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member      Pam Bucklew  Present 
Council Member      David McCauley  Present 
Council Member      Jack Reger  Present 
Council Member      CJ Rylands  Present 
Council Member      David Thomas  Present 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance      Amberle Jenkins        Present 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill  Present 
Buckhannon Police Department    Chief Matt Gregory Present 
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold  Present 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin  Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba  Present 
Record Delta      Stephen Santilli  Present 
 
Guests:  Jeffrey Perkins, Upshur County Schools; Jody Light; Jerry Henderson; Robyn Simons, Catherine Norko, 
Charles Gibson Library Director. 

 
To participate in a City Council meeting participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the 

GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 p.m., in the Council Chambers of City Hall 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, January 19, 2023 

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1   Moment of Silence 
           A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
        A.3   Mayor’s State of the City Address 
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
           B.1    
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
          C.1   Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold   
          C.2   Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins   
          C.3   Police Chief – Matt Gregory 
          C.4   City Attorney- Tom O’Neill    
 
D.     Correspondence & Information     

  D.1   Information & Schedule-Buckhannon Police Department Citizen’s Police Academy 
          D.2   Charles Gibson Library Director’s Report January 2023 
          D.3   News Article- Upshur County Commission Acquires 10 Parcels of Land along Chancery Street   
          D.4   COB Parks & Recreation Advisory Board at 6pm on January 25, 2023 

  D.5   David L Howell-Certified Public Accountant- Engagement Letter-Audit     
         

E.     Consent Agenda  
          E.1   Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 12/15/22, 01/15/23 
          E.2   Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
          E.3   Approval of Payment of the Bills 
 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          F.1   Approval/Authorization to Attend Auction & Bid on items for the SYCC and CAC 
          F.2   Approval Letter of Request from UCBOE for Assistance in the Demolition Project at 11 E Victoria Street 
          F.3   Approval Bid Solicitation -Seating for the Colonial Arts Center 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
          G.1   Pamela Bucklew 
          G.2   C J Rylands  
          G.3   David Thomas 
          G.4   Jack Reger 
          G.5   David McCauley 
          G.6   Randall Sanders  
 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements   
I.       Executive Session per WV Code § 6-9A-4 Property Matters 
J.       Adjournment 
 
Posted 01/13/2023 

 
A. Call to Order:  Mayor Robbie Skinner called the regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council 
for January 19, 2023 to order.  The Mayor then asked all to join him in a Moment of Silence followed 
by Mr. Jeff Perkins leading all in the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America. 



 
A.3   Mayor’s State of the City Address – Mayor Skinner delivered the following State of The City 
Address: 
 
Members of City Council, department directors, administration, staff, business owners, and residents of 
our City of Buckhannon: Good evening and thank you for joining us as we highlight the many projects 
and accomplishments we’ve celebrated over the past year together and share excitement for the future 
of our City in 2023. 
 
I’ve had the honor and privilege of serving as Mayor of our hometown since July 1, 2020, and although 
we’ve shared good times together, we cannot deny that these past few years have each posed their own 
difficulties and challenge, but still our community, and the wonderful people who call our City of 
Buckhannon home, continue to preserve. 
 
One year ago, the start of the year 2022 gave us hope. The world-wide COVID-19 pandemic was 
beginning to loosen its grip. Businesses, churches, holiday, and social get-togethers were finally 
gaining the confidence of returning to in-person gatherings; a sense of normal. We welcomed back a 
full, 10-day-long West Virginia Strawberry Festival, and it was a lot of fun! Our city beamed with pride 
as we were finally able to show off our Strawberry Spirit for the fifty plus thousand people who flock to 
Buckhannon to enjoy the unofficial kick off to summer in North-Central West Virginia. As Mayor, I 
joined the West Virginia Strawberry Festival Board of Directors in 2022, and I am proud to report 
that, under the direction of President Shane Jenkins, our festival organization is in the best shape that 
it’s been in many years. We’re looking forward to another great festival in 2023! 
 
We welcomed more new businesses to town including The Coop, Mountain Chic Boutique, Brightside, 
and Moonflower – all on Main Street, and elsewhere throughout the community: The Outpost, owned 
by Aaron and Tasha Harris, People’s Bank, Shop N’ Save, CP Imagery, The Tanning Hut, ParMar Stores, 
Mizu Japanese Steakhouse, and Sam’s Southern Sea Food all opened in 2022. Additionally, several 
more businesses improved upon their existing footprints, or took on major expansions, including the 
return of Sweet-A-Licious. Devastated by fire in 2021, Michelle Jack now has the perfect location across 
the street from Jawbone Park. Citizens Bank of West Virginia purchased Community Bank and are 
remodeling our former fire station on Locust Street to add more offices, thus creating more jobs. 
Community Care of West Virginia purchased and remodeled the former Citizens Bank location. Buffalo 
Wild Wings and First Community Bank both underwent complete interior renovations. Wendling’s 
Food Service continued to expand, adding more job opportunities – further proving the Upshur County 
IS a great place to live, work, and invest! 
 
Though many positives have taken place, we cannot deny that our community is changing. Nostalgic 
businesses have closed – some due to retirements, and some due to uncontrollable external factors. 
Thompson’s & Miller’s Pharmacies, and Andregg’s Jewelers on Main Street closed early in 2022. Those 
three businesses represent a legacy of over 200 years combined on Main Street. We wish Doug and 
Yvonne Stewart, John Miller, and Jake Andregg happy and healthy retirements. Speaking of Andregg’s, 
though, have you heard the news? Yours truly will be opening a jewelry store in the same location on 
Main Street this spring. I’m excited to continue Jake’s legacy and do my part to help keep Main Street 
vibrant and beautiful. Chris Brake also decided to embark on retirement, which resulted in the closure 
of Brake’s Dairy King. BUT… the Outpost on Brushy Fork Road has many of Brake’s favorites offered 
daily. Finally, the end of 2022 brought additional sadness, and state-wide outcry, with the closure of 
one of our most-well-known local staples: The Donut Shop. BUT… I learned just today that an 
announcement will be made very soon regarding its come back. 
 
Building on the positive momentum of from our business community, we are excited to see the light at 
the end of the tunnel with our Colonial Theater project. We’ve made significant progress in 2022 
toward completing project, which should open very soon as a fully renovated, state-of-the-art public 
entertainment space adding yet another amazing asset to our beautiful Downtown. In September, 
following significant discussion and community conversation, City Council finalized the architectural 
plans for our new, also state-of-the-art Stockert Youth & Community Center’s new multi-purpose 
facility. We plan to break ground on this facility later this year. It’s been a long time coming, but we’re 
thrilled to be able to offer additional space for our youth to enjoy recreation. We couldn’t have done 
without the guidance and leadership of our Stockert Board of Directors, generous donors, and 
community members. Thank you! 
 
I want to now provide updates from several internal city departments; highlighting what has been 
accomplished, and some of the goals we have as we look to our future: 
 
 
 



CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT: 
Chief Gregory and his officers have completed their first full year of CALEA Accreditation (that is the 
Commission on Accreditation for Law Enforcement Agencies). This continues to be a HUGE honor, and 
we could not be prouder of our officers for all their hard work and dedication to seeing this process 
through and continuing to maintain this status. 
 
The department has been working on bringing back a Citizens Police Academy – set to begin on 
February 7.  This opportunity will be utilized for not only training our new VIPS volunteers, but also 
giving the general public a unique perspective into the inner workings of the police department.  
Classes will meet every Tuesday for six weeks.  Participants then can attend CERT training for an 
additional four weeks.   

In 2022, we hired three additional police officers. These young men are now at the West Virginia State 
Police Academy in Charleston for the next 15 weeks. Following their graduation in the spring, they will 
return to Buckhannon and finish their training with our field training program. Once field training is 
complete, the police department will finally be back to a fully trained staff, something which hasn't 
occurred for six years. 

Additionally, department acquired a “use-of-force simulator and is in the process of fielding this very 
useful piece of training equipment into our training programs and operations. This equipment allows 
officers more realistic scenario-based training exercises, thus helping them make better decisions to 
keep them and the public safer.   
 
CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT: 
Chief Kimble and our BFD members had another busy year; responding to 1,218 total calls in 2022; 
down 75 calls from 2021. In those calls, our fire fighters assisted in delivering three babies, and 
resuscitated four patients through CPR.  
 
In March, we were thrilled to receive our brand new, custom-built fire engine (Engine 11) from the 
Sutphin Corporation in Columbus, Ohio. The engine cost roughly ¾ of a million dollars and has proven 
to be a great asset to our fire department fleet so far.  
 
Like the CALEA Accreditation at the Police Department, our Fire Department continues to work 
toward CFAI Accreditation (that is the Commission on Fire Accreditation International). This is a 
much slower process than the police department because it is data driven vs. policy driven. 
 
In December, we received excellent news that our community’s ISO rating was reduced from a 4 to a 3. 
The scale is from 1 to 10, with 1 being the best, and 10 being the worst. For every level reduced, both 
residential and commercial property insurance premiums go down resulting in a savings for property 
owners. A community ISO rating is calculated after reviewing both the fire and water departments. 
 
Also in December, John Brugnoli and Tanner Smith passed their exam to be promoted to Lieutenants. 
We extend congratulations to them and thank them for their pursuit to always improve their skills. 
 
SANITATION DEPARTMENT: 
Ethan Crosten and his crews have been busy laying the groundwork on our new Madison Street green 
space and parking area. They’ve added over 200 feet of storm sewer and over 700 feet of main and 
service lines in order to serve vendors for fairs and festivals. I should mention that this project is a city-
wide, team effort. Our Water and Street Departments are also very involved, coordinating resources, 
saving money to create a nice addition to Downtown. 
 
Other projects throughout the city include adding storm water collection and sewer main upgrades to 
Shawnee Drive, and College Avenue near the corner of Lumber Street. Last summer, our crews worked 
with West Virginia Wesleyan College to repair a major sink hole on campus – thus adding a long-term 
fix to line that previously had a catastrophic failure.  
 
We purchased a new mini-excavator and added two more class two operators and we’re working 
toward adding four more CDL drivers. 
 
WATER DEPARTMENT: 
Kelly Arnold and his crews have been busy making upgrades all over town. Some of these include: the 
installation of a new domestic and fire service to Battle Green Company on Brushy Fork Road. A new 
fire service was installed at Buckhannon Christian Academy, also on Brushy Fork. Crews worked with 
our fire department members to install new fire service lines on Mudlick Road – the site of our future 
fire training facility. An 8” main line was replaced at the entrance of Sam’s Pizza. (I should add, 
Commissioner Sam Nolte, and owner of Sam’s Pizza, was very complementary of the job). We 



rehabilitated the Tennerton storage tank using $134,000 of ARPA funds that provides critical fire 
suppression to Buckhannon-Upshur High School. We also relocated an 8” line Raella Lane, lowered a 
line 6” for sewer department on Shawnee Drive, installed a 2” main line for our new green house, and 
added a new 2’ line on Vicksburg Road for a new residential development. 
 
A total of 38 leaks were repaired, 15 new services were installed, 16 new valves installed, and 
numerous plant improvements were made – adding to the crucial longevity of our facility on Wood 
Street. Finally, our water loss rate continues to be one of the best in the state – sitting at well under 
10%.  
 
STREET & WASTE DEPARTMENTS: 
Brad Hawkins and his guys have been working on installing thousands of feet of new ADA compliant 
sidewalks on West Main Street, North & South Kanawha Street, North Spring Street, Willard Way, and 
South Florida Street, shaping the landscape at the Madison Street project, and widening North 
Kanawha Street. Several paving projects were completed including: Smithfield, Gum, Lightburn, North 
Spring, West Lincoln, Second, and Latham Streets. Once the sidewalks are complete on South Kanawha 
Street, the stretch from First Community Bank to the Triangle will also be paved.  
 
Replacing street signs continues to be a priority (and I get to help with that project). We completed the 
construction of our new 30’X130’ city greenhouse. Dixie Green, or City Horticulturalist, did a 
FANTASTIC job on the flowers in 2022. Downtown looked as beautiful last year, as it ever did! 
 
The Waste Collection Department finalized the implementation of the toter-cart system, making waste 
collections safer and more efficient. Jerry and the Waste Collection Board have been working on a 
comprehensive strategic plan to implement new operational solutions to increase efficiency with more 
automated systems. 
 
ENGINEERING: 
City Engineer Jay Hollen continues to be one of organization’s busiest bees. When it comes to receiving 
and administering grant funding, there’s no one like Jay. To highlight some of Jay’s work, I’ll do my 
best to summarize: 
 
Work continues, and should be completed prior to June 30, 2023, on the Gateway West Sidewalk and 
Lighting Improvement Project. The estimated cost of the completed Project is $625,840, of which the 
city is only responsible for $125,168. 
 
Work continues, and should be completed prior to June 30, 2023, on the design phase of the 
Poundstone Multi-Use Trail Extension project from the Marion Street / Railroad Avenue intersection 
to the Wood Street / Preston Street intersection. The estimated cost of the completed project is 
$50,000, of which the city is responsible for $10,000.   
 
Upon completion of the design phase and review / approval from the DOH, the construction phase of 
the Poundstone Multi-Use Trail Extension project will begin. The estimated cost of the construction 
phase is $240,785, of which the City is only be responsible for $48,157. 

Work continues on the detailed design, which includes the project specifications and drawings, of the 
Stockert Youth & Community Center's Multi-Use Facility. We anticipate the contract documents will be 
completed by late Spring or early Summer. 
 

In the very near future, the Water Department will begin construction on the new waterline project 
along Route 20 South near Stoney Run required for the new Tennerton Booster Station Building. The 
project is being undertaken using ARPA funding. The estimated cost of the project was $271,150, of 
which the city was responsible for $0.00. 
 
Also, in the very near future, the Water Department will begin construction, via a contractor, on the 
new Tennerton Booster Station Building project along Route 20 in the Tractor Supply Complex. The 
project is being undertaken using ARPA funding. 
 
In the very near future, the Sewer Department will begin construction on the new sanitary sewer 
collection system along Taylor Street. The project is being undertaken using ARPA funding. The 
estimated cost for the new sanitary sewer collection system is $577,742, of which the city was 
responsible for $0.00. 
 
In the very near future, the Sewer Department will advertise, bid and begin construction, via a 
contractor, on the new sanitary sewer collection system along North Locust Street. The project is being 



undertaken using ARPA funding. The estimated cost for the new sanitary sewer collection system is 
$291,643, of which the City was responsible for $0.00. 
 
***END DIRECTOR REPORTS*** 
 
In addition to the department heads listed above, Finance & Administration Director Amby Jenkins is 
truly an invaluable resource for our city. She is in this building before the sun comes up and doesn’t 
leave until long after the sun goes down. By the way, I’m not talking about winter sunrise and sunset 
references. If it were mid-June, when the sun comes up at 6am and doesn’t go down until after 9pm, the 
same is true. She has dedicated her life to the betterment of this organization, and we will never be 
able to thank her enough. 
 
City Attorney Tom O’Neill, Stockert Youth Director Deborah Brockleman, Colonial Arts Center Director 
Anne Wilson, and Building Code and Enforcement Officer Vincent Smith all play integral roles in 
taking our projects from discussions to finished products.  
 
As you can see, we have been extremely busy, but we wouldn’t want it any other way! Our team 
includes nearly 100 men and women who come to work every day – all for one goal: to serve our 
community. To signify our appreciation, Council approved the largest comprehensive pay increases to 
our employees in the history of the city. Over $700,000 of annual payroll improvements was spread out 
to every single employee. To everyone who works here: We want YOU to know that YOU are 
appreciated for everything YOU do! 
 
Over the course of this next year, one of our main goals is to comprehensively look at our city parks 
and make some much needed improvements. We have done a great job developing the Jawbone Park 
area, but our City Park on Park Street, and our other five public parks also need our attention. In 2022, 
the city’s first ever Parks & Recreation Board was created by ordinance, and the members of this board 
are set to have their first meeting next week. I am confident that this energetic group will help us 
realize our goal of improving all parks. 
 
Council, as we work on our 2023-2024 general fund budget, I am asking that we consider an allocation 
of funds to support the efforts and suggestions of our board and committee members toward 
improving our parks and recreational facilities.   
 
Finally tonight, I want to say I am proud of my colleagues on this City Council. Each one of you brings a 
wealth of knowledge and unique perspective to the table. I appreciate your friendship, guidance, 
discussions, and even disagreements. Our community is a better place because of the conversations 
held here, and the diverse opinions and backgrounds that guide us forward.  
 
And so, to the citizens and business owners of this wonderful community, I am proud to report to you 
tonight that the State of our City is strong. We are well-positioned for the future, and I am confident 
we will continue to be one of “America’s Best Small Towns!” It is truly my honor to serve my hometown, 
the City of Buckhannon, as your Mayor, and I cannot thank all of you enough for your support, love, 
encouragement, guidance, advice, and prayers most importantly. Let’s bring on 2023! 
 
May God continue to bless our City of Buckhannon, State of West Virginia, and the United States of 
America! 
 
Thank you. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner, III 
 
B. Recognized Guests: None 
 
The Mayor asked if any persons would like to address Council.  There were no requests and at 7:21 
PM, Mayor Skinner proclaimed the Recognized Guests and Public Comments portion of the meeting 
as closed.   
 
C. Department & Board Reports 
C.1 Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold: Mr. Arnold was recognized by the Mayor and presented 
the following to Council: 
 
Buckhannon City Council  

Public Works Director Report 
January 19, 2023 

Jerry Arnold 



Director Arnold:  
 I conducted our first Federal Motor Carriers Safety Administration Entry Level Driver 

Training orientation on Tuesday. We have 12 employees enrolled. 
 I will be assisting in the razing of the structures on E. Victoria Street next week for the 

UCBOE (pending approval by Council). 
 I am also working on configuring and setup of our new telemetric system on our fleet 

vehicles. 
 I have received 2-quotes on the new fence along the SYCC side on the Florida Street. 
 We will be meeting with the WVDOH next Wednesday to discuss their plans to replace the 

storm sewer on Marion Street. 
 

Street: 
 Travis Carpenter and I have started working on the electrical service at the Madison Street 

Lot. 
 

Sewer: 
 The sewer component of the Shawnee Project has been completed. 
 Crews are investigating the infiltration on the sewer installed on the former JF Allen 

property. 
 Replaced a drop inlet on Railroad Avenue. 
 Will be constructing a section of new storm sewer at Amelia Drive as part of the GWW 

Project. 
 
Water: 

 Repairing damage incurred during the freezing weather the first of the month. 

Waste:  
 I continue to work on the comprehensive plan for waste collection operations. 

Engineering: 
 Elizabeth J. “Binky” Poundstone Riverwalk Trail Extension No. 4 – Continuing to work on the 

design on the 1,000  LF extension of the walking trail from Marion Street to the Preston Street 
/ Wood Street. The on-site kick off meeting with the WVDOH was held on December 1, 2022, 
to discuss the scope and alignment of the project.  

 The WVDOH is going to allow engineering design money to be used to survey the exact 
location of the Railroad Avenue Right-of-Way to ensure that the multi-use path is located on 
city property. 

 Jay reviewed and corrected the RFP for theatre seating for the CAC. 
 
A Q & A with Council Members took place regarding the extension of the trail systems, street and 
sidewalk work, and the Colonial Arts Center and items for the new SYCC multipurpose building.   
 
Without objection, F.1   Approval/Authorization to Attend Auction & Bid on items for the SYCC 
and CAC was moved to the table for discussion and/or vote.   
 
Specific discussion centered on Council giving Mr. Arnold the authority to attend the upcoming 
auction & bid on items for the SYCC and CAC.  It was further discussed that we could set the ceiling 
for bids in Executive Session (allowed by state law) so not to give an advantage to another party 
that is bidding. 
 
Motion to approve and authorize Jerry Arnold and Jay Hollen to attend the auction at 
Peterstown Middle School in Peterstown, WV as discussed & bid on items for the SYCC and 
CAC with the ceiling of bids to be set in an Executive Session was made by Rylands/Thomas.  
Motion carried. 
 
Without objection, F.2 Approval Letter of Request from UCBOE for Assistance in the Demolition 
Project at 11 E Victoria Street was moved to the table for discussion and/or vote.  
 
Mayor Skinner recognized Mr. Jeffrey Perkins of the UCBOE and provided an overview of the 
request (also outlined in the letter included in the packet) and pursuant to the letter of agreement 
as drafted by City Attorney Tom O’Neill. 
 
Motion to approve request from the UCBOE for the City to assist in the demolition project at 
11 E Victoria Street, Buckhannon WV 26201 and approve the Mayor to execute the letter of 
agreement as drafted by City Attorney Tom O’Neill was made by McCauley/Rylands.  Motion 
carried.     Index City A334 



 

 
 
Without objection, F.3 Approval Bid Solicitation -Seating for the Colonial Arts Center was moved 
to the table for discussion and/or vote. 
 
Jerry Arnold provided an overview of the Bid Solicitation for seating in the Colonial Arts Center for 
the Main Hall and the upper level Small Theater. 
 
Motion to approve the bid solicitation for the seating for the Colonial Arts Center as 
described was made by Rylands/Thomas.  Motion carried. 
   



 
ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 

CITY OF BUCKHANNON 
COLONIAL ARTS CENTER 

THEATRE SEATING INSTALLATION PROJECTS 
CONTRACT A AND CONTRACT B 

Sealed Bids for the Colonial Arts Center (CAC) new theater seating shall be received by the City of Buckhannon, 
located at 70 East Main Street, Buckhannon, West Virginia  26201, until February 22, 2023 at 1:00 PM EST, at which 
time all bids which have been submitted in accordance with the conditions of this project will be publicly opened and 
read aloud. 

The Project consists of furnishing all labor, materials & equipment and performing all work set forth in the 
Advertisement for Bids, Information for Bidders, the Official Bid Form, the technical specifications and drawings and 
all addenda issued prior to receipt of Bids. 

The Work to be bid upon is generally described as follows:  Purchase & installation of (81) fixed seats, including seat 
supports, custom shims and all necessary appurtenances in the balcony area of the CAC and the purchase & installation  
of two (2) wall-attached, power operated telescoping platform systems (each platform system will contain a minimum 
of (62) chairs (for a total of (124) chairs), power cords, platform electric connections and all necessary appurtenances 
to make the telescoping platform systems operational. 

The Issuing Office for the Bidding Documents is the City of Buckhannon, located at 70 East Main Street, Buckhannon, 
West Virginia 26201.  Call 304-472-1651, extension 1006 to obtain the necessary Bidding Documents.  Bidding 
Documents will be released upon request for an electronic PDF set.   

The Owner shall be responsible for full or partial sets of Bidding Documents, including addenda, if any, obtained from 
sources other than the City Engineer or City Hall. 

Bids will be opened using a two-envelope bidding system as outlined in the contract documents.  Bid security shall be 
furnished in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders.  Evidence of a current and valid West Virginia Contractor’s 
License, a Certification of Equal Employment Opportunity, a Certification of Non-segregated Facilities, a Drug Free 
Workplace Conformance Affidavit, and a West Virginia Jobs Act Compliance Certification is required.  Bids received 
after the scheduled closing time for the reception of bids will be returned unopened to the bidders.   

All interested companies should contact Jerry L. Arnold (Director of Public Works for the City of Buckhannon (304-
472-1651, extension 1001) for additional project information.  All clarifications, questions or comments regarding the 
contracts must be submitted in writing and either mailed, faxed or emailed to the address below.  No clarifications and 
questions will be accepted after 12:00 PM EST on February 8, 2023.   
 
Sealed bids should be clearly labeled on both the envelopes required for the Bid as “CAC Theatre Seating Bid”.  The 
separate inner envelope, which will contain the Official Bid Form only shall be sealed and be inserted in a separate 
“outer” envelope and may be either hand-delivered or mailed to the following address: 
 

Mr. Jerry L. Arnold, Director of Public Works 
City of Buckhannon 
70 East Main Street 
Buckhannon, WV  26201 
 

The City reserves the right to reject any and all bids, to award the Project to a Bidder other than the low Bidder and to 
waive any informality in bidding.  The City reserves the right to reject any and all bids that are not in the best interest 
of the City.  In addition, the City also reserves the right to terminate the Work at any time due to noncompliance with 
the City of Buckhannon and/or the Water Department’s expectations and requirements. 

Honorable Robert N. Skinner, III, Mayor 
City of Buckhannon 

END OF ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 
 

Publish Dates RD & Gazette  01/25/23; 02/01/23 
 



C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins: Mayor Skinner recognized Finance Director, Amberle 
Jenkins, who provided the following financial reports and a report of Colonial Arts Center (CAC) 
activities:  

 
 
 
C.3 Police Chief – Matt Gregory: Mayor Skinner recognized Chief Gregory and he provided the 
following report: 
 
 

 



 
 

 
 

 
 
 
C.4 City Attorney- Tom O’Neill: Mr. O’Neill has deferred his comments to Strategic Issues for 
Discussion and/or Vote. 
 
D. Correspondence & Information: – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 



 
D.1   Information & Schedule-Buckhannon Police Department Citizen’s Police Academy 

 
 

 
 
D.2   Charles Gibson Library Director’s Report January 2023 
 
January 2023 Director’s Report 
December Building Use Statistics  

 Door Count     385   
 Public Computer Use     52      
 Reference Transactions       1   
 Curbside Pickup                  0  
  
December Circulation Statistics  

ITYPE OCT NOV DEC 

Adult Fiction 161 157 170 

Adult Nonfiction 26 17 29 

Books on CD 4 10 6 

Easy Books 90 85 65 

eBooks (WVReads) 131 187 129 

eAudio (WVReads) 50 43 44 

eMagazines (WV Reads)  7 8 9 

Juvenile Fiction 31 15 12 

Juvenile Nonfiction 29 15 6 



Large Print 206 259 238 

New Books  189 192 169 

New Media 0 5 4 

Paperback 40 50 43 

Reference  0 0 0 

West Virginia Material 10 6 1 

Young Adult Fiction 19 14 14 

Young Adult Nonfiction 2 1 0 

TOTAL  987 1064 939 
 

December Money Drawer Report   

Donations  Copies  Faxes  Book Sale  Billed/Lost Lamination   
$31.65  $70.55  $29.00  $30.00  $0.00  $0.00  

Total: $191.20  

Upcoming Dates  
January 14  Tea-Time Book Club  
January 16  Library Closed – Martin Luther King Jr.  
February 11  Tea Time Book Club  
February 14  Board of Trustees Meeting  
February 20  Library Closed – Presidents’ Day  
 
D.3   News Article- Upshur County Commission Acquires 10 Parcels of Land along Chancery 
Street   
 

 
 
D.4   COB Parks & Recreation Advisory Board at 6pm on January 25, 2023 
 
D.5   David L Howell-Certified Public Accountant- Engagement Letter-Audit     



 
 

 
 



E.     Consent Agenda - Mayor Skinner presented an overview of the following to Council: 
E.1   Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 12/15/22; Meeting 01/15/23 – Not Available 
E.2   Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
 

             Permit Fee Report #75751 - #75763 
 

 

01/05/2023 - 01/18/2023 
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2 

 Electrical 
Inspection 
for 
Reconnect 

0.00 100.0
0 

A 
Comme
rcial 
Propert
y 

  Yes  Zon
e 
AE 

Yes- 
Elevatio
n Cert. 
Not 
Require
d 

 

     0.00 100.
00 

       

Group Total: 1 

Group: Commercial-Industrial (nonresidential) 

7576
3 

FUZZY 
DINGO 

22 N 
KANA
WHA 

 WINDOW 
SIGNAGE/D
ECALS 

120.00 15.00  No 1/18/2
023 

Yes  N/A No No 

7576
1 

Buckha
nnon 
Housing 
Authorit
y 

Hinkle 
Drive 
APT 56 
AND 
73 

JD BUILDERS 
JOSHUA DEAN 

KITCHEN 
CABINETS 
AND 
OVERLAY  
Vinyl plank 
over tiles  

4,345.0
0 

41.28  No  No N/A No No 

7576
2 

FOSTER
S 
MARKE
TING 
GROUP 

10 N 
SPRIN
G ST 
APT D 

 TEAR 
DOWN 2 
INTERIOR 
HALF 
WALLS, 
SANDING 
CONCRETE 
FLOORS 
AND 
PUTTING 
DOWN 
POLYURTH
AINE 

1,999.0
0 

15.00  No  Yes  N/A No No 

7576
0 

WVWC 
Alpha 
Sigma 
Phi 

83 S 
Kanaw
ha 
Street 

Servicemaster 
Restoration 

Water 
Damage:Ph
ase I-
Demolition-
Dryout-
Mold 
Remediatio
n Phase II 
Repairs-
Drywall-
Flooring- 
Replace 
HVAC Unit -
Repair 
Sprinkler 

41,000.
00 

307.5
0 

 Yes -If 
yes 
attach 
report 

 Yes  N/A No  

7575
8 

Lazy L 
Enterpri
ses 

41 W 
Main 
St Apt 
1 
Upstair
s 

 Replace 
Kitchen 
Cabinets 

1,999.0
0 

15.00    Yes  N/A No  

     49,463.
00 

393.
78 

       

Group Total: 5 

Group: Demolition 

7576
0 

WVWC 
Alpha 
Sigma 
Phi 

83 S 
Kanaw
ha 
Street 

Servicemaster 
Restoration 

Water 
Damage:Ph
ase I-
Demolition-

41,000.
00 

20.00  Yes -If 
yes 
attach 
report 

 Yes  N/A No  



Dryout-
Mold 
Remediatio
n Phase II 
Repairs-
Drywall-
Flooring- 
Replace 
HVAC Unit -
Repair 
Sprinkler 

     41,000.
00 

20.0
0 

       

Group Total: 1 

Group: No Charge 

7575
4 

Upshur 
County 
BOE 

9 E 
Victori
a St 

SUPERIOR 
ENVIRONMENTAL/
ASBESTOS 

Razing 
Structure to 
create 
green space 
& 
playground 
area 

0.00 0.00  Yes -If 
yes 
attach 
report 

 Yes  N/A No  

7575
5 

Upshur 
County 
BOE 

11 E 
Victori
a St 

SUPERIOR 
ENVIRONMENTAL/
ASBESTOS 

Razing 
Structure to 
create 
green space 
& 
playground 
area 

0.00 0.00  Yes -If 
yes 
attach 
report 

 Yes  N/A No  

7575
2 

COB 444 
Mud 
Lick 
Road 

DAN NEEL FENCE 
CO 

BPD 
Evidence 
Storage 
Area Fence-
6' high 
Galvanized 
Chainlink 
Fence 
Double 
Gate 3 
Strands 
Barbed 
Wire 

15,589.
95 

0.00    No N/A No  

     15,589.
95 

0.00        

Group Total: 3 

Group: Residential (non-commercial) 

7575
9 

Larry V 
Derico 

21 
Cardin
al St 

BY 
CONSTRUCTION 
LLC 

Metal over 
Shingle 
House Roof 

5,800.0
0 

63.80  No  No N/A No  

7575
7 

Freddie 
Suder 

15 
Shawn
ee Dr 

ERNEST SMALL 
PAVING 

2000 sqft 
Blacktop 
Driveway 

7,000.0
0 

77.00   1/11/2
023 

No N/A No  

7575
6 

Mark 
Spencer 

45 
Meade 
St 

 Remodel 
Bathroom & 
Relocate 
Laundry 
room to the 
upstairs 

3,500.0
0 

38.50    Yes  N/A No  

7575
3 

JEAN 
BARNET 

30 
BOGG
ESS ST 

 8 FT BY 10 
FT 
STORAGE 
BUILDING 
MADE OF 
WOOD 

8,000.0
0 

88.00  No 1/6/20
23 

No N/A No No 

     24,300.
00 

267.
30 

       

Group Total: 4 

     130,35
2.95 

781.
08 

       

 

 
E.3   Approval of Payment of the Bills 



 
 

 

 



 

 
 
Mayor Skinner asked for approval of the Consent Agenda as presented. 
 
The motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented was made by Sanders/Bucklew.  
Motion carried. 
 
F.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
 
F.1   Approval/Authorization to Attend Auction & Bid on items for the SYCC and CAC – Action 
taken earlier in the meeting. 
 



F.2   Approval Letter of Request from UCBOE for Assistance in the Demolition Project at 11 E 
Victoria Street – Action taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
F.3   Approval Bid Solicitation -Seating for the Colonial Arts Center – Action taken earlier in the 
meeting. 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements: 
 

 Pamela Bucklew: Mrs. Bucklew stated it was a great meeting and is proud of the positivity 
in Buckhannon.  
 

 David McCauley: Mr. McCauley had some questions about the property that the county has 
recently acquired. Mayor Skinner noted that will be discussed in our Executive Session.  Mr. 
McCauley also noted the passing of Dr. Lynn Rupp.  He asked that we keep her family in our 
hearts. 
 

 Jack Reger: Mr. Reger commended Mayor Skinner on his State of the City Address.  He also 
complimented both Chief Gregory and Chief Kimble on their great work. 
 

 Dave Thomas: Mr. Thomas commended Chief Gregory on his report.  He commended all 
the city employees.  On a personal note, Mr. Thomas announced his ninth grandchild is on 
the way. 
 

 CJ Rylands: Mr. Rylands noted all the great things that are happening and feels that it is the 
result of good planning and encourages us to continue that moving forward.  He 
congratulated the citizens on the community’s successes. 

 
 Randall Sanders: Mr. Sanders announced that he had recently attended the Miss Universe 

Pageant in New Orleans and while there he had a conversation with Margaret Gardiner who 
was Miss Universe 1978, the first South African woman to win the Miss Universe title.  
Sanders noted that during her reign she appeared in the WV Strawberry Festival’s Grand 
Feature Parade as a special guest.  He noted that Ms. Gardiner remembered her visit to 
Buckhannon and the WV Strawberry Festival, proving that we do make lasting impressions 
on those who visit our community. 

 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements: Mayor Skinner thanked all for a very good meeting 
and called for a motion to adjourn into Executive Session to discuss property matters. 
 
I. Executive Session per WV Code § 6-9A-4 Property Matters 
 
At 8:06 p.m., motion to move into Executive Session per WV Code § 6-9A-4 to discuss 
property matters was made by Thomas/Rylands.  Motion carried. 
 
At 8:57 p.m., motion to leave into Executive Session matters was made by Sanders/Thomas.  
Motion carried.   
 
J.  Adjournment  
 
Motion to adjourn at 8:58 PM was made by Thomas/Sanders. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


